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                                                                                           Staff Governance Committee
1 March 2023 


MINUTES - Approved
Meeting of the Healthcare Improvement Scotland Staff Governance Committee at 10.00 am on 1st March 2023.
MS Teams

Present 
	Duncan Service

Nicola Hanssen

Evelyn McPhail
Keith Charters

Judith Kilbee

Michelle Rogers
Carole Wilkinson

Robbie Pearson
In attendance
Sybil Canavan

Lynsey Cleland

Kenny Crosbie
Ruth Glassborow

Angela Moodie

Ann Gow
Simon Watson

Sandra Flanigan
Safia Qureshi

Laura Liddle

Ann Laing

Belinda 

Henshaw-Brunton
Claire Goodheir Curtis 

	Board Member, Committee Chair 

Board Member

Board Member
Board Member

Board Member

Board Member
HIS Chair
Chief Executive
Director of Workforce

Director of Quality Assurance

Partnership Representative

Director of Improvement

Director of Finance, Planning & Governance

Director of Nursing, Midwifery and Allied Health Professionals (NMAHP)
Medical Director

Head of O,D&L
Director of Evidence
Associate Director of Workforce

Head of People & Workplace

Partnership Representative
Deputy for Director of Community Engagement


	Committee Support
Colin Wright
	Administrative Officer (Minutes)



	
	

	Apologies 
Lynda Nicholson

Clare Morrison

Ben Hall

	Head of Corporate Development, Chief Executive Office

Director of Community Engagement

Head of Communications


	
	


	1.
	WELCOME AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
	

	
	
	

	1.1
	Welcome and apologies for absence
	

	
	The Chair welcomed all present to the Committee meeting, particularly to Michelle Rogers who was attending her first meeting as Vice-Chair.  Apologies were received as above and were provided in advance to the Chair by the Committee Secretary.
	 

	1.2
	Declaration Of Interest
	

	
	No declarations of interest were provided by Committee members.


	

	2.
	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING/ACTION POINT REGISTER
	

	2.1
	Minute of Staff Governance Committee meeting on 
	

	
	The minutes of the Staff Governance Committee meeting held on 06 December 2022 were reviewed and it was agreed that they were an accurate reflection of the meeting.


	

	2.2
	Review of Action Point Register of Staff Governance Committee on 06 December 2022
	

	
	The Committee reviewed the Action Point Register from the meeting 06 December 2022 and the following information was provided:- 

a) There were no final figures available for Andy’s Man Club and these would be provided as soon as they were available.
b) All items now complete should be removed from the Register by the Administrative Officer.

The Committee were assured by the updates for the remaining actions on the Action Point Register.
	Director of Workforce


	3.
	COMMITTEE GOVERNANCE
	

	3.1
	Business Planning Schedule 2023/24
	

	
	The updated Business Planning Schedule for 2023/24 was presented to the Committee for comment by the Staff Governance Committee Chair. Work had recently been carried out by the Chair and Vice Chair to update the Register and further comments were welcomed. 
A question was asked as to whether there was any further information in relation to the Community Engagement Directorate restructuring and it was reported that no dates were available yet, however work on this was progressing and the issue would also be considered at the March Partnership Forum meeting and the next Staff Governance meeting.  This would also be added to the Business Planning Schedule.

An update was requested on the National Boards Collaboration and it was reported that this would be the subject of a report to a future Staff Governance Committee.

	Governance Manager

	3.2
	Annual Report and Committee Terms of Reference
	

	
	Members received this report on the review of their terms of reference alongside a first draft of the Committee’s Annual Report.   The Terms of Reference had been revised to reflect the difference between those in attendance and the Non-Executive Members and it was acknowledged that this was a positive change, which would bring more clarity to the document and this was agreed as recommended.

In relation to the future actions contained in the Annual Report, a number of suggestions were made, including Monitoring Workforce Strategy, the Impact of One Team and Re-deployment. Any further suggestions should be sent to the Committee Chair and the document would be signed-off, following e-mail circulation to Members. 

	

	4.
	CORPORATE PLANS
	

	4.1
	Workforce Plan

The Director of Workforce shared a paper to confirm to the Staff Governance Committee the completion of the final version of the 2022-25 Workforce Plan for Healthcare Improvement Scotland and also to provide an update on current activity. Following feedback from the Staff Governance Committee and also the Board, the Workforce Plan for 2022 – 25 is now complete. The final version now includes the Executive Summary, layout changes in terms of use of appendices and also the additional narrative requested from both meetings in December.  The Workforce Plan Action Plan 2022-25 was available in Appendix 1.
Information was provided on the following issues:

1. The Plan included suggested changes on layout and will be published on the website.

2. The baseline average WTE in 23/24 is budgeted at 432, which is a decrease of -1 WTE from our expected March-23 year-end position.
3. Payroll costs would be known once the results of the pay offer ballot to staff had been received.
A number of comments/suggestions were made as follows:
1. There was a need to ensure the Menopause policy was reinforced to staff and this would be reflected as a new action in the Action Plan.

2. It was suggested that there was a risk some of the issues in the plan could lapse and it was intimated that One Team could help avoid this from happening.

3. Any plan to reduce the working hours per week could have an effect on the delivery of programmes and in response, it was intimated that this proposal was still in the early stages and no change to working hours had been agreed.
4. It was suggested that colour coding and a column displaying Evidence would be helpful to Members and this would be taken on board.

5. The Chair would determine when it would be appropriate for the Staff Governance Members to attend the Partnership Forum meeting when the new employee assistance programme provider was due to be present.

6. Appendix 1 refers to the applying to join the Equality and Diversity – Equally Safe at Work NHS pilot programme, although the organisation had already joined in 2022.  This would be updated accordingly.
Following further discussion the report was noted and the above suggestions would be incorporated into the Workforce Plan.
	Director of Workforce

	4.2
	One Team Update
	

	
	The Deputy Chief Executive/Director of NMAHP provided the Committee with an update around the One Team programme.  The following points were highlighted and suggestions made:

1. It was suggested that the secondees should be separated by providing separate information for internals and externals.

2. In response to question relating to the budget savings. It was confirmed that the potential savings would be monitored regularly and the Audit and Risk Committee were also sighted on this issue.
3. It was suggested that the term “heads” should be replaced by “staff”.
4. When it was pointed out that the One Team benefits were currently    

showing as amber, a question was asked as to whether this was a concern.  In reply it was confirmed that this is currently where we are with the project at this stage and the plan would be developed on a regular basis.  We would also learn from other organisations.
It was also confirmed that a number of communications sent to staff to update them on the progress of the programme.

Members noted the progress and the above comments would be taken into account.


	

	4.3
	Whistleblowing Champion Update
	

	
	An update was provided to Members in relation to the Whistleblowing Champion.  Keith Charters summarised the current situation.  It was intimated that the organisation currently has an effective system to capture incidents and it was unlikely we were under reporting.  The importance of issues being addressed equally at all levels including the Board was emphasised and this was being addressed accordingly.  Whistleblowing would also be considered at the iMatter meetings and a Sub-Committee would be working with the Scottish Government to address Whistleblowing issues.  It was also confirmed that an Annual Report had not yet been published for Whistlblowing.
Members noted the update.


	

	4.4
	Equality Mainstreaming Report and equality outcomes
	

	
	The Deputy for the Director of Community Engagement provided an update on our Equality Mainstreaming report, including equality outcomes, in April 2021. By April 2023 the organisation are required to update on progress of the Equality Outcomes set in 2021, on how we have mainstreamed equality in our work over the last two years and our gender pay gap. The report had been considered by the Executive Team and Partnership Forum and would also be addressed by the Scottish Health Council.  It was reported that good progress had been made in meeting our obligations. It was also pointed out that the report contained an error on p8 paragraphs 2 and 3, which should read “4 new Board Members had been appointed” and not 2, as contained in the report.  This would be updated accordingly.
A question was asked as to whether change has occurred as a result of the work and it was emphasised that there had been an impact in terms of training and awareness, although it was acknowledged there was also more the organisation could do.

It was further suggested that the report could benefit from the following information:

1. More workforce metrics information.

2. An Action Plan or information focussing on the work to be done next year would also be helpful.

3. Including highlights may also add to the report for the future.
A further question was also asked in relation to what version of the inclusive language guide we were currently using and this would be checked and Members informed accordingly.

With the above suggestions/amendments, the report was noted.
	Director of Community Engagement

	4.5
	Equal Pay Statement
	

	
	The Director of Workforce provided an update on the Equal Pay Statement and Members viewed details on the screen.  There was a requirement to publish a refreshed version by 2025.  The gender pay gap information would also be published and it was reported that the pay gap had reduced.  A policy framework was currently being developed and the work would take place with the Partnership Forum to develop this.  The changes relating to pay would show up in the long term.  It was further reported that some work was required on flexible working and access to training, which will require to be addressed in due course and this issue may be appropriate for a future development session.
The Committee noted the update.
	

	4.6
	Health and Safety and Wellbeing Update
	

	
	Members received this report updating them on the latest Health and Safety and also Health and Wellbeing activity within the organisation.  A number of points were expanded on by the Director of Workforce, including the following:

1.Nancy McIver, the Health and Safety Advisor working within HIS had left the organisation for a new role in the private sector in early February 2023, having joined the organisation in October 2019. Work is underway to recruit to this vacant post.
2. At this time, HIS had 9 trained Fire Wardens across Delta, the Gyle and Community Development and 8 trained First Aiders across both Delta and the Gyle.
3. In relation to the building ‘duty’ manager role, it was reported that discussions are underway for an interim arrangement, to ensure an appropriate and clear process of escalation of any urgent issues as required for either Delta House or the Gyle. This is being finalised in discussion with Executive Team.
4. At this time 86% Display Screen Equipment (DSE) assessments have been completed.
5. With regard to the Menopause policy, we have received some feedback and concerns from staff that the policy was not being implemented equitably by Line Managers. Given this, and in recognition of the need to offer support to both managers and staff who need to make use of the policy, work is in place to look at how we can engage effectively across the organisation to support implementation and use of the policy.

During discussion, a question was asked as to whether we have a breakdown of the number of people likely to retire within the next two years and it was emphasised that we can predict to an extent, however, there will be a need to focus on Directorate Planning and the metrics would be monitored regularly.  It was also stressed that our staff were slightly younger than most Health Boards.  The Remuneration Committee was also sighted on the pension implications.

The report was noted.

	

	4.7
	E-rostering Implementation
	

	
	Members received a report informing them of the Staff Governance Committee of implementation arrangements for HIS currently being planned with regard to the NHS Scotland e-rostering programme.  The Committee were informed that the costs of the programme were significant to Health Improvement Scotland and this was confirmed by the Director of Finance, Planning and Governance.  It anticipated that HIS may benefit from some savings on implementation, although the concerns relating to the funding discrepancies had been noted.

During discussion, it was stressed that the main benefits to this system were with the territorial boards, although there were some benefits for our healthcare staffing programme staff.  Funding had also been requested from the Scottish Government to assist and this issue would be treated as a risk item in due course. 

The report was noted and it was emphasised that the Board would require to be aware of this matter.


	

	4.8
	Corporate Objectives
	

	
	The Head of Organisational Development and Learning provided a verbal update on the Personal Development and Wellbeing Review (PDWR) process which will commence on 1st April and run till 31st May. In addition to identifying individual work objectives (which this year will be important to link to the new HIS Strategy), everyone is encouraged to integrate shared Corporate Objectives into their discussions and forward plans.  For 2023/24, two shared Corporate Objectives which will be reviewed for approval at Partnership Forum on 9 March; firstly an ongoing focus on health and wellbeing, and secondly, a continued focus on collaboration. Additionally, the PDWR process creates an opportunity to raise the profile of the requirement for people to complete their mandatory training. 
The review of mandatory training is now complete, with the paper being discussed at Executive Team meeting of 7 March. An ‘amnesty’ period is proposed to offer all staff adequate time to achieve compliance by 30 November 2023 (which coincides with the PDWR mid- year review period). Members noted the update, and reinforced the importance of making the link between individual work objectives and the progression of the new HIS Strategy.
The Head of Organisational Development and Learning confirmed that preparations are underway for this year’s iMatter survey, which will commence on 22 May and run till 12 June. IMatter Reports will be published the day after the iMatter survey closes. This year, ‘experience of change’ questions will be replaced with questions on Whistleblowing, although no detail is currently available; Keith Charters intimated that the whistleblowing question would be related to speaking up.
Members noted the update, praising the link with the strategy.


	

	5.
	RISK MANAGEMENT
	

	5.1 
	Risk Management/ Risk Register
	

	
	The Director of Finance, Planning and Governance provided the Committee with a paper detailing risk management and the Risk Register and the following main points were noted:-
1. There are no high or very high operational plan risks assigned to the Committee presently.
2. Since the December meeting one risk has been removed from the operational plan risk register: the risk around the high level of vacancies in the ihub has been reduced from high to medium. The other risk from December, around industrial action, has been lowered to medium on the basis that industrial action has been suspended whilst negotiations for 2023/24 are underway.
A general discussion took place on risks as to whether there was an ambition to reduce the risks within a certain timeframe and whether they will eventually decline and it was intimated that the mitigations of the risks would be adjusted once clarity has been obtained on the risk appetite.  It was also suggested that e-rostering could be added as a risk until it is resolved and it was agreed by the Director of Finance, Planning and Governance that she would determine the status of this risk and also how it can be appropriately addressed.
The Committee were assured by the risk update and the future actions in place.


	Director of Finance, Planning and Governance


	6.
	WORKFORCE INFORMATION
	

	6.1 
	Workforce Data Update
	

	
	The Director of Workforce presented the Workforce Data Report update to the Committee and the following points were highlighted from Appendix 1 which contained the resource position year to date month end: 31 January 2023 :-
1. The turnover was up from previous years figures and it was hoped that the exit process would provide some further information on this matter.  It was also confirmed that the ending of most of the fixed term contracts had not yet appeared in these figures.  It was also indicative of the general workforce shortage issues
2. A question was asked in relation to the turnover and it was anticipated that the Exit Interviews would highlight some of the reasons for turnover increases.
3. The sickness absence figures were complex and difficult to analyse, given that a higher number of people worked at home through sickness periods, due to hybrid working. The difference between HIS and patient facing organisations within the NHS was also stressed.  More analysis could be done on this issue and work with occupational health would also take place.  It was confirmed that this situation would be monitored.

4. A debate could take place offline in relation to the equal pay figures.

The Committee noted the update.
	

	6.2
	PDWR Update
	

	
	This issue had been briefly discussed and addressed under item 4.8.
	

	7.
	VALUES, BEHAVIOURS, ENGAGEMENT  & COMMUNICATION
	

	7.1
	iMatter/Everyone Matters               
A full update on this issue had been discussed under 4.8.

      
	


	8.
	STAFF GOVERNANCE STANDARDS
	

	8.1
	Staff Governance Action Plan                    
	

	
	Members discussed were provided with a verbal report on the Staff Governance Action Plan which had been considered by the Staff Governance Committee in December 2022 and thereafter sent to the Scottish Government.  The Committee would be informed once the letter of response had been received from the Scottish Government.
The Committee noted the update.


	

	9.
	PAPERS FOR NOTING
	

	9.1
	Partnership Forum Three Key Points 
	

	
	The Committee members reviewed the Partnership Forum key points and the members acknowledged the work of the Partnership Forum.

	

	10.
	CLOSING BUSINESS
	

	10.1
	Board Report –3 Key Points 
	

	
	The Chair provided a report for the Board highlighting the key points from the meeting.  The key points were:
a)
Equality Mainstreaming Report and Equality Outcomes.
b)
One Team Update.
c)
Workforce Data.

	

	10.2
	Feedback Session 
	

	
	The benefits of holding in person meetings were discussed and it was agreed that this may be appropriate for future Committee meetings when the items would benefit from this type of discussion. The Chair asked for any further reflections regarding the next agenda to be sent to him electronically.

	

	11.
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
	

	
	3 May 2023 via MS Teams 
	

	
	Person Presiding: Duncan Service

Signature: Duncan Service
Date: 3/5/23
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